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Duval County Tourist Development Council

TDC Quarterly Meeting Minutes

November 21, 2013
City Hall @ St. James

Conference Room A, Suite 425

Meeting Convened:  10:05a.m.

Meeting Adjourned: 11:58 a.m.

Council President Bill Gulliford
Council Member Richard Clark
Council Member Warren Jones 
Sonny Bhikha-Excused
Henry Fonde
Barbara Goodman
MG Orender-Excused
David Potts 
Fred Pozin

Annette R. Hastings, Executive Director

Phillip Peterson, Council Auditor’s Office

Janice Billy, Assistant Council Auditor

Jim McCain, Asst. General Counsel

Paul Astleford, President & CEO, Visit Jacksonville
Kyle Billy, Principal Council Auditor  
Others Present:    
Max Marbut, Jacksonville Daily Record;   Kimberly Morgan, Visit Jacksonville;  Bob Meyer, Sr. Director of Sales, Visit Jacksonville; Bill Prescott, Chairman, Board of Directors, Visit Jacksonville; Katie Kurycki, Visit Jacksonville; Polly Govreau, Visit Jacksonville; Robin Wright, Visit Jacksonville; Rick Catlett, President, Gator Bowl Association; Janice Lowe, Board Directors, Visit Jacksonville; Mayor Charlie Latham, Jacksonville Beach; Sam Veal, Springing the Blues; Monica Krout, NTRL; Mary Andrews, JJVA; Alan Verlander, Director Sports & Entertainment; Joel Lamp, Sports & Entertainment; Donna Deegan, 26.2 with Donna; William Lee Moon, Sr., Director of Athletics, UNF; David Reese, FFCG; Jeffrey Heckard, Holiday Inn; David Bauerlein, FTU. 
Call to Order: 
Chair, Bill Gulliford, called the meeting to order at 10:05a.m., noting the presence of a quorum.  .
Review of Minutes:
The minutes from the TDC Meeting of August 15, 2013, were distributed for review.  It was moved and seconded that the minutes be approved.  Approved 7-0.
Approved 7-0.
TDC Financial Report
:                                                  Janice Billy, Assistant Council Auditor 
· Ms. Billy distributed and reviewed the TDC Financial Report for October 2013-2014, as prepared by accounting. The amount of bed tax collected in October was $399,998.61. Comparison of collections for last 4 years the percentage change was 1.44%, reflecting a positive trend.   Total bed tax collected in FY 2012-2013 was $5,389,522.99 for an increase of 5.8% from the previous year and we are moving in the right direction.
Application Presentations: 
1.                     Springing the Blues 2014
                        Presenter:                      Mayor Charlie Latham, Jacksonville Beach  
                                                                Sam Veal, Executive Director

                                                                Springing the Blues Music Festival 

                        Date:                              April 4-6, 2014
                        Location:                       Jacksonville Beaches

                        Room Night Rebate:    None
                        Grant Amount:
   $20,000.00
                        Room Nights:               Guarantee:  4,000 room nights @ $5.00 per room night


                           Project:       5,000 room nights @ $4.00 per room night

                        Funds Use:      
   Regional Marketing & Advertising

Discussion:

· Mr. Sam Veal came before the TDC and made the presentation for Springing the Blues Festival 2014, thanked TDC for past, present and future funding.    They are working with Visit Jacksonville to bring in European and Canadian visitors for the festival.
· Mayor Charlie Latham thanked the TDC for their consideration and continued support stating that hotels were booked a year in advance and is a huge festival for the beaches.
· Mr. Potts noted this was an example of perpetual fund and that we cannot continue Springing the Blues.
· Being no further discussion, a motion was made and seconded to approve the grant with presented 
TDC Action:

A motion was made and seconded to award a maximum reimbursement TDC grant of $20,000.00 at $5.00 per documented room night, with the condition that the funds to be used for  regional marketing and advertising.  Approved 7-0
2.
           National Team Roping Finals (NTRL) 2014/NTRL Florida Truck Roping

                        Presenter:                     Monica Krout
                                                               National Team Roping League Representative


Date:                              January 23-26, 2014 (NTRL Finals)





May 2-4 2014(FL Truck Roping)                                                        
Location:       

   Jacksonville Equestrian Center
Grant Amount:
        $10,000.00 
Room Nights: 
   Guarantee 1,200 @ $8.34 per room night




   Project      1,500 @ $6.67 per room night 
Room Night Rebate:    None



Funds Use:      
   Regional Advertising/National Marketing

Discussion:

· Ms. Monica Krout gave the presentation on behalf of the National Team Roping League.  They have done a better job tracking room nights as 70% of the people attending are not from the area.  The marketing would be done in four major publication in addition to radio spots.
· Councilman Jones asked it Visit Jacksonville was assisting in tracking room nights and it was noted they were helping.

· Mr. Pozin stated events held at the Equestrian Center were putting heads in beds in Westside hotels.

· Chairman Gulliford made the recommendation to Mr. Alan Verlander that SMG management be more focused on promoting events held at the Jacksonville Equestrian Center.
· Being no further discussion, a motion was made to approve the grant of $10,000.00.                                                                                  
TDC Action:                       

A motion was made and seconded to approve a maximum grant award of $10,000.00, at $8.34 per documented room night for the two events with the condition that the funds be used for regional advertising and marketing.   Approved 7-0.
3.                     JJVA Volleyball Series 2014
                 Presenter:                     Mary Andrews

                                                       Chief Operating Officer, JJVA


           Date:              

 Winter Blast/ January 25-26, 2014
                                                             Jax Jam/February 15-17, 2014

                                                             First Coast Festival March 1-2, 2014

                                                             Spring Classic/April 12-13, 2014


 
                        Location:       

 Prime Osborn Convention Center
                        Grant Amount:          $20,000.00

Room Nights:             Guarantee 1,800 @ $11.11 per room night



Project       2,500 @ $8.00 per room night

                        Room Night Rebate:  $5.00 per room night

                        Funds Use:                 Offset Venue Rental of Prime Osborn Convention Center
Discussion:
· Ms. Mary Andrews made the presentation for the JJVA.   Ms. Andrews was elected as Commission of Volleyball for Florida and is trying to bring as many events to Jacksonville, but there is a need for more courts in order bring large tournaments and draw nationally.
· Mr. Pozin asked if Visit Jacksonville was helping the organization in tracking rooms or if they had to use third party resources.  It was noted Visit Jacksonville did not have reservation system needed and JJVA was using a new software system from VisitBaltmore called Passkey for housing reservations. Mr. Pozin stated 25% comes off the top to these organizations  used outside Florida. 
· Mr. Astleford stated Passkey was a cost issue, and that Visit Jacksonville was in the process of bring back a reservation system.
· Chairman Gulliford asked Mr. Astleford to make this a topic at the next meeting regarding third party reservations systems as it is a huge revenue loss and to see if there are any alternatives.
· Being no further discussion a motion was made to amend the grant and  approve a      maximum reimbursement grant in the amount of $18,000.00 at $10.00 per room night. 
TDC Action:      
A motion was made and seconded  to amend the grant and  approve a  maximum reimbursement TDC grant  award in the amount of $18,000.00 at $10.00 per room night  based on the  four tournaments   with the condition that funds be used offset the cost of rental of the Prime Osborn Convention Center.  Approved 7-0
4.                    26.2 with Donna National Marathon to Finish Breast Cancer 2014

                  
Presenter: 

Ms. Donna Deegan, Founder  


Date:              

February 21-23, 2014

                        Location:                   Prime Osborn Convention Center & Mayo Clinic
                       
Grant Amount:         $30,000.00 

Room Nights:            Guarantee     3,000    @ $10.00 per room night



Project          3,000    @ $10.00 per room night

Room Night Rebate: None

                        Funds Use:                 National Magazine Advertising 
Discussion:
· Ms. Donna Deegan  came before the TDC and made the presentation for 26.2 Donna noting it brings  in millions of dollars  in economic impact  and visitors from 23 countries and every state.  She  would like for our  City to be known as  health  hub  as well as  a sports hub.  The request for    TDC funding assistance is due to scheduling issues with this year’s date.  The funding is need for marketing  to offset  completion  of the    Disney Princess and Gasparilla  races that draw regional and nationally. 
· Mr. Pozin expressed   the need  to use TDC dollars as seed money to bring events to the City  and just not funding established events.
· Mr. Potts asked for clarification on  the profit statement.  Ms. Deegan stated 70% goes to Mayo Clinic for research and 30% for assistance to women in our community who need financial help.
· Councilman Clark asked for clarification on hotel contract language to remove room night guarantee.  Mr. Jeffrey Heckard explained how it worked with hotels so the organization is not liable for rooms not used in the block.  Councilman Clark asked if Visit Jacksonville was expending any funds to market event.  It was stated Visit Jacksonville had contributed between $10,000.00 $15,000.00 in advertising buys. 
TDC Action:      
A motion was made and seconded to approve a maximum grant award of $30,000.00, at $10.00 per documented room night, with the condition that the funds be used for national magazine advertising.   Approved 7-0.
5.                    NCAA Division 1 Track & Field Preliminary Round Championship-East

                        Presenter:                  Alan Verlander, Director Sports & Entertainment   

                                                            Mr. William Lee Moon, Sr., Director of Athletics, UNF
                        Date:              

May 26-June 1, 2014

Location:       

Hodges Stadium
Grant Amount:         $150,000.00    
Room Nights:             Guarantee 7,900 @ $18.99 per room night

                                     Project      10,000 @ $15.00 per room night

                       Room Night Rebate:   $7.00

                       Funds Use:      
 Reimbursement Facility Rental 

Discussion:
· Mr. Alan Verlander made the presentation stating NCAA are huge events for our City.  The overall goal is to build this regional track and field event to show the NCAA   that the facility can hold a National NCAA Championship.   
·  Mr. Lee Moon, Director of Athletics, UNF, went over points on why this was important to Jacksonville, noting  10,000 room nights were generated and scattered throughout our community.
· Mr. Pozin expressed his concern about the room night rebates in addition to TDC funding.  
· Councilman Clark asked if Visit Jacksonville was giving any funding for the event this year.  It was stated no Visit Jacksonville funding is allocated.  Councilman Clark told Mr. Astleford that  Visit Jacksonville cannot continue to fund events that receive TDC funding.   
· Chairman Gulliford asked for clarification if this was a  TDC codified policy.  He requested that this be placed on the agenda as a topic  for discussion at the next TDC  meeting regarding what was the policy.   Mr. Pozin thought  groups should be free of TDC funding in   3 to 5 years.  Mr. Fonde states it comes up year after year and some are partnership and a double standard.  Mr. Jones stated it was not a codified policy and we have a double standard issue. 
· The TDC member discussed a need formalizing a policy. Chairman Gulliford appointed a subcommittee to look into a policy change and bring recommendation bring back to TDC at the next meeting.  
·  The  Subcommittee  will be made up of the following members:
· Councilman   Warren Jones, Chairman;  TDC Member Pozin,  TDC Member Goodman,  and  Council President  Gulliford
TDC Action:
A motion was made and seconded to amend the grant and approve a maximum reimbursement TDC grant award in the amount of $79,000.00 at $10.00 per room night with the condition that funds be used offset the cost facility rental of Hodges Stadium.  Approved 7-0
6)                    Encumbrances CVB Grant Fund 2012-2013

                       Total Encumbrance CVB Grant Fund FY 2013-2014   $44,200.00

                       Presenter: 

Bob Meyer, Director of Sales & Services 

                      Event:  
                       Florida High School Athletic Association 2014

                                                           Track & Field Finals             

                      Amount:  
           $15,000.00
                      Room nights: 
           2,500 (@ $6.00 per room night)

                      Hotel:                          Host: Radisson Butler Blvd.o
                      Date:  

           April 30-May 4, 2014

                      Use of Funds:             Facility Rental 

                      Event: 
Alpha Kappa Alpha Sorority South Atlantic Region           Conference 2014            

                      Amount:   
          $27,200.00
                      Room Nights: 
          3,400 (@ $8.00 per room night)

                      Hotel:                         Hyatt Regency Riverfront, Omni Hotel                                           

                      Date:                           April 2-6, 2014

                      Use of Funds:            Offset Prime Osborn Rental & Transportation                                        
                    Event:
                       Hebraic Roots Network 2014

                    Amount:   
           $2,000.00 

                    Room Nights: 
           1,000 (@ $2.00 per room night)
                    Hotel:                            Hyatt Regency  Jacksonville Riverfront 

                    Date:         
           June 25-July 3, 2014

                    Use of Funds:               Marketing, Room Rental, AV, Transportation                                      

Discussion:

· Mr. Bob Meyer, Director of Sales and Services, stated the three encumbrances presented represented a total of 6,900 new rooms of new business in 2014. 
· Ms. Goodman asked for clarification regarding the CVB Grant Fund budgetary line item. 
· Being no further discussion a motion was made to approve the CVB Grant Funds with conditions the CVB Grant Fund reimbursement would be based on room nights generated and use of funds as presented for each event. The total encumbrance out of the CVB Grant Fund FY 2013-2014 would be in the amount of $44,200.00.
TDC Action:

A motion was made and seconded to approve the total encumbrances in the amount of $44,200.00 from the CVB Grant Funding FY 2013-2014, with conditions the reimbursement would be based on room nights generated as presented.  The funds are to be used for marketing, AV, meeting room rental, and transportation.  Approved 7-0.
Other Business:
President’s Report                              Paul Astleford,                     Visit Jacksonville President 
· Mr. Astleford  went over the Visit Jacksonville packet which was distributed and covering the following:
· Visit Jacksonville  President’ Report Executive Statistical Summary YTD 3rd Quarter 2013 Metrics:

· Visit Jacksonville Group Sales Performance -12 Months 98.39%

· STR Report Metrics Occupancy 63, 7%, Averaged Daily Rate $73.15, Revenue Per Available Room (RevPar) $46.59, Number of Rooms Sold 3,085,931, Total Jacksonville Room Revenue $225,748,232 (up 4.5%)
· Visit Jacksonville Financial Summary 12  Months ending September 30, 2013
· Visit Jacksonville Statement of Financial Position September 30, 2013, total liabilities and net assets $325,670

· Visit Jacksonville Income Statement 12 months ending September 30, 2013, net revenue loss ($1,121.00) 

· Visit Jacksonville Financial Summary 12 months ending September 30, 2013
· Visit Jacksonville Fourth Quarter Activities Report
· Tradeshows Attended

· Sales Calls/Missions

· Site Visits

· Industry Meetings

· Meetings & Convention Advertising

· Leisure Advertising (Consumer Group & Trade)

· Communications Department Media Receptions, FAMS, Mission, Press Releases, Travels Writers

· Partner Development Department Activities
Discussion
Mr. Pozin asked that the Subcommittee include, for discussion, movement of dollars in the Visit Jacksonville Budget and a protocol for moving dollars. 
Visit Jacksonville Marketing Initiative Report                 Katie Kurycki, Marketing Director

Ms. Katie Kurycki  gave a PowerPoint presentation  (Document Attachment to Minutes) Visit Jacksonville Marketing Update for 2013 covering the following:
·  What did investment of $496,00 get us…79,604,279 overall impression

·  Added Values to every buy possible $744,507

·  How advertising affected the Market

· Ad Impressions

· Website Visitors

· Occupancy

· RevPAR

· Measure Advertising Buys:

· United Kingdom Promotions

· Cvent Advertising Buy

· Military Newspaper Ads

· Atlanta Market

· Florida Market
CSL Convention Center Feasibility Study November 2007            Paul Astleford, President 
Mr. Astleford  stated  he was going to deferred to Bill Prescott to talk about the CSL  Convention Study 2007.
· Mr. Bill Prescott, Chairman, Visit Jacksonville Board of Directors, stated that the mission of  Visit Jacksonville for the next two years was  to begin a discussion on  a world class convention center and what was needed to  up-dated study to the  CSL Convention Center Feasibility Study 2007.  Mr. Prescott asked the TDC to fund  the cost of $59,000.00 for an  updated CSL study  to build a convention center adjacent to the Hyatt  Regency Jacksonville Riverwalk and the economic impact and subside.  It had the support of Jacksonville Civic Council  (JCC) because of  location of Hyatt as headquarter hotel and near the developing entertainment  district.
· A discussion was held by TDC members regarding funding for the  CSL update. 
· Mr. Pozin asked Jim McCain, Assistant General Counsel, if this is can be  a use of TDC funds for the study. Ms. McCain noted for the record he would like time to research uses  for which TDC funds can be used under Subsections 125.0104  of the Florida Statutes  and State Attorney General  opinions.

· Mr. Pozin expressed his concern of  limiting the site selection in the updated study.
· Mr. David Potts stated that there had been at least three previous studies and it lacked the political will needed and wanted to know if the City  
· Council President Gulliford, Chairman of TDC,  noted that Charlotte’s convention center was an  example  of how a site could be used downtown and was supportive of doing the study  and building a convention center.
· Mr. Fonde supported the update stating new financials were needed to  deal with  assets we have to move forward.
· TDC Member Ms. Barbara Goodman  asked who was the entity   that would make the final decision where it would be located.  She expressed  her concerns that the CSL study  update would be limited to one location site…the Hyatt.  Mr. Prescott noted that the Downtown Investment Authority (DIA) would probably be the entity .
· Mr. Paul Astleford  noted who should make the decision is the customer.  The  Prime Osborn cannot compete with the competition and  the prime location for a convention center should show off the city and the riverfront and the  gave the example of San Diego’s convention center  being on the bay.
· Councilman Jones stated it was a political issue and a reverse  in policy of the City trying to move off of  the river value public property  and put it back on the tax rolls.  Councilman Jones  wanted to know who  owned the study that was to be updated
· Councilman Clark opposed any funding of the study by the TDC noting the  City should own the study. Councilman Clark stated he would  introduce legislation at the City Council requesting funding for the CSL study update.  Councilman Jones agreed to be a co-sponsor of the legislation.  
· Mr. Pozin  stated there were legal issue and asked that the item be tabled until  it could be determined who owned the study and use of TDC funds  for the updated study.
TDC Rules of the Council Update                             Jim McCain, Assistant General Counsel

Mr. McCain  stated that a section needed to be added to the Duval County Tourist Development Rules of the Council  to  adopt a policy to conform  to the  expansion of the Sunshine  Law.to add a    comment  section  for  the public to  speak  in order to track the  Florida Statutes changes.  A motion was made to amend the rules of TDC  and add a public comment section to  confirm with Florida Statutes.  

TDC Actions:
A motion was made and seconded to amend the Duval County Tourist Development  Rules of the Council to add a public comment section to confirm with Florida  State Statutes.  Approved 7-0.
Florida’s First Coast of Golf Quarterly Report                        David Reese, FFCG President       

· Mr. Reese distributed the Florida First Coast of Golf  October report  which covered:
· Total Golf Tourism for Rooms  and Rounds (3.38% change) 
· Advertising Response  (89.61 % change)
· Visit Florida awarded FFCG  top new golf website State of Florida
· Visit Florida investing close to a million dollars in golf advertising 
Gator Bowl Association Report                     Rick Catlett, President, Gator Bowl Association Mr. Catlett came before the TDC asking that Council President Gulliford as TDC Chairman appoint a member of the TDC to serve on  to the Gator Bowl  Association  Neutral Site Committee.
· Chairman Gulliford appointed TDC  Member Fred Pozin as a member of  committee to represent the TDC.
Comments from the Public
· Chairman Gulliford stated there were yellow speaker cards available to be filled out for anyone who  wished to speak from the public.  Since there were not speaker cards submitted  the public comment section was closed. 

Closing Comments
· Next Quarterly TDC Meeting-Thursday, February 20, 2014.
Adjournment:
There being no further business to discuss the meeting was adjourned at 11.58p.m.

The written minutes for this meeting are only an overview of what was discussed. For verbatim comments for this meeting, please listen to the audio CD.

NOTE: “DRAFT” of Minutes from TDC meeting of November 21, 2013, to be approved at TDC Quarterly Meeting February 20, 2014.

Minutes:    Annette R. Hastings-TDC 11/26/13 “Draft” Copy of Minutes/CityC
CD:            1-LSD

Materials: Submitted to LSD 11/26/13
                  Approved TDC Minutes August 15, 2013
                  Meeting TDC Notice November 21, 2013

                  Agenda               
                  Sign-in Sheet   
                  October TDC Financials 2013 
                  Visit Jacksonville Quarterly TDC Report Packet
                  Florida’s First Coast of Golf Quarterly Report
                  PowerPoint Visit Jacksonville
 TDC Applications Packets:
·  Application: Springing the Blues 2014
· Application: NTRL Finals 2014
· Application: 26.2 with Donna 2014
· Application: JJVA 2014
· Application: NCAA Division 1 Track & Field Championship –East 2014
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